RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
June Minutes 2021

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held remotely at 19.30 hours on Monday 21st June 2021.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper, Mr Smith and Mrs King
Apologies accepted, attending by Zoom: Mr Himsworth 
Also present: Cllr Bayley, SDC and Mrs Penollar (Clerk)

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
Cllr Colnet declared a related party interest in one invoice included in agenda item 7c and will not participate in its approval.

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 17th May 2021 had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. Reports from District/County Councillors
· Cllr Bayley reported that she and Cllr Chard, KCC had visited Worships Hill to see the parking issues caused at school run times and she is waiting for a proposal from Kent Highways.

	5. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· Co-opt a new member
· Cllr Stewart bought in one of the new Parkland signs and Cllr Colnet agreed to investigate how to fit it.
· Review of Standing Orders and Financial Regulations 
· Review of GDPR and privacy
· Review of other policies
b. Highways
The Highways sub-committee will meet next week.
Street lights
· Cllr Stewart is planning to meet with Streetlights shortly. It was noted that a delay on replacing the diffusers under guarantee means notice cannot be given in September and Streetlights will keep the contract until March 2023.
· The proposal by Montreal Road residents to use a Parish Council lamp post to attach 2 cameras was discussed. It was noted that it was a private road so the residents will supply their own electricity supply. It was agreed permission be granted provided they comply with planning permission and privacy rules and use the Parish Council’s streetlight contractor for any changes to the street post.
Footpaths and pavements
· The damaged wall is being repaired on Amherst Hill and we assume that KCC is funding the work. 
· The Heights new road name plate has been installed and Chipstead Lane will be replaced shortly.
Street furniture 
· Cllr Kennett has confirmed that the Parish Council would be responsible for the ongoing maintenance and repair of the gateway and any public liability issues and keep ownership of the new gateway for Maidstone Road that is being installed on private land. The Clerk was instructed to put this in writing to the residents.
· Cllr Himsworth will approach the Bullfinch Lane residents association to ask for help in clearing the blocked culvert in the private garden at the junction with London Road. 
· It is hoped the fountain refurbishment will start in a couple of weeks.
· The Hamlin Road dog bin may not be reusable as the concrete base has to be broken up to remove it. Cllr Colnet will supervise the work.
· The barrier baskets and tiered planters have been replanted and Cllr Kennett has reminded the contractor that the planters opposite the Village Hall need replanting. Cllrs Kennett and King offered to replant the small planters at the end of some roads. 
Traffic and local parking
· The new yellow lines on Hamlin Road were put down by mistake and will be removed. Cllr Stewart is still planning to visit the new business yet to see how its customers impact on parking on Hamlin Road.
· A trained Speedwatch volunteer from another area has offered to help with any Speedwatch sessions on a Friday afternoon. The next Speedwatch date will be set after the meeting.
Local business and services
· The Riverhead Carnival run by the Scouts is likely to go ahead and the pitch fee of £25.00 is due. All Councillors were asked to let the Clerk know the preferred time to help on the day.
· Cllr Kennett offered to liaise with the Cranmer Road residents to try and identify who owns the land used by the cricket and bowling clubs.
· Theft of clothes from the recycling centre at Tesco and 2 vehicles that were broken into on Barnfield Road were reported during the month.
c. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· The Village Hall sub-committee meeting minutes were distributed last week for review and Cllr Colnet was appointed as Chairman. 
· The Pre-school will be continuing to at least December 2021.
· SSE sent an engineer who was not qualified to replace the electricity meter, so the Parish Council is still unable to earn money from the exported solar energy.
· The fire alarm went off with no explanation during the month. The Clerk has had quotes from contractors to service the fire alarm and received other advice on fire safety at the same time. The Village Hall team have seen the recommendations and quotes and recommend the Parish Council has an independent fire risk assessment. 
d. Parkland
i.) Social event after Lockdown in Riverhead Parkland
· It was agreed to hold a social event in Riverhead Parkland after the schools restarted. Cllrs Smith and King offered to be the main organisers.
· If there is government funding to help communities re-start, grants will be distributed by SDC and the Clerk will forward information on what the funding can be used for and how much is available once details are published.
ii.) Other matters to report
· The Parkland sub-committee meeting minutes were distributed last week for review and Cllr Himsworth is continuing as Chairman.
· Cllrs Kennett and Colnet were thanked for arranging the serpent to be moved and will pass the thanks onto the volunteers. Ohlson Gardening has been instructed to supply and install the chestnut paling fence around the oak tree and will also install the owl box at the same time at the cost of £615+VAT.
· The Parkland will be mowed by the usual contractor in the middle of July at the cost of £588+VAT.
· Repair to Parkland wall on Brittains Lane has been completed.
· The Parkland sub-committee are considering putting in some picnic benches in the Parkland and Councillors were asked to think of any issues that might arise from encouraging picnics.
· Cllr Himsworth reported that there were 4 volunteers at the monthly working party and work included removing graffiti and strimming the undergrowth alongside the paths. 
· Cllr Stewart reported that the delay in progress in getting a surveyor for the work needed on the Parkland entrance to help Ragstones, St Mary’s Drive was due to the solicitors. A surveyor has finally been appointed and Cllr Stewart will continue to monitor.
· The Parkland sub-committee have reviewed the proposed changes to the driveway of Barnside St Mary’s Drive and recommend taking up the offer from the resident to repair and improve part of the Parkland driveway at the same time. This was agreed by the Council and the Clerk will accept the offer from the resident.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· Open Spaces sub-committee meeting minutes were distributed last week for review and Cllr King has been appointed as Chairman.
· Two more people from the waiting list have been given a plot and a further vacancy will be ready to offer out shortly.
· DMB Law is now liaising directly with the Scout Group and it is hoped that the Scout lease will now progress.
· It was agreed to block a path that cuts through the Broadmead allotment site as it is not a public right of way and allowing unauthorised access to the allotment plots.
f. Communications
· No breaches in GDPR were reported.
· Cllr Hooper has heard back from the BBC SE weather team about putting Riverhead ‘on the map’ and has provided positive feedback to explain why the Parkland is so unique.
· Cllr Stewart was unable to attend the course on engaging with young people in your community, but has received the notes and will review them and forward them on.
· The Seniors coffee morning will still go ahead on Thursday as The Bullfinch will provide socially distanced tables for 6. Cllr King offered to attend and Cllr Bayley will advertise to the Lakeside Place residents.

	6. MATTERS TO BE CONSIDERED BY THE COUNCIL
a. [bookmark: _Hlk74563208]To review and approve payments from budget to the following charities which will bring direct benefit to Riverhead and its inhabitants LGA 1972 s137
· The donations were discussed in detail and in addition to the donation already agreed, it was decided to continue donating to the same charities, with an increase in donation to West Kent Mind to £150.00. It was noted that the donation to the Royal British Legion is paid in November when it supplies a wreath for the Parish Council. 
It was moved to donate £1,150.00 to the following charities: 
· Hospice in the Weald	- £100.00
· Royal British Legion - £100.00
· Kenward Trust - £100.00
· West Kent Mediation Services - £100.00
· Citizens Advice Bureau Sevenoaks - £100.00
· Air Ambulance Kent Surrey Sussex - £200.00
· Tunbridge Wells and District Samaritans - £100.00
· Sevenoaks Volunteer Transport Group - £100.00
· Sevenoaks Community First Responders - £100.00
· West Kent Mind - £150.00
b. To apply for up to £15,000.00 from Enovert Community Trust with 10% contribution from reserves to make improvements to Riverhead Village Hall to reduce heat loss and its carbon footprint. LGA 1972 s133
· Carbon saving projects were discussed and it was noted that triple glazing could not be installed without replacing the window frames and doors. It was agreed to seek quotes to install additional solar panels and Cllr Himsworth offered to do the work.
It was moved to defer the decision to apply for a grant from Enovert Community Trust to make improvements in Riverhead Village Hall to reduce its carbon footprint.
c. To appoint Chubb Fire & Security to carry out a Fire Risk assessment at Riverhead Village Hall at the cost of £361.00+VAT and carry out a service of the fire alarm £187.90+VAT, emergency lighting £112.26+VAT and fire extinguishers £58.25+VAT. LGA 1972 s133
· Two quotes received were discussed and it was noted that only Chubb had visited the hall to prepare its quotes. It was decided to have an independent fire risk assessment carried out and then consider the results of this fire risk assessment and any remedial work needed before appointing a contractor for the annual servicing work.
It was moved to appoint Chubb Fire & Security to carry out an independent fire risk assessment at Riverhead Village Hall at the cost of £361.00.00+VAT and to defer the appointment of a new contractor to carry out the regular servicing requirements of fire safety equipment.
d. Cllr King already subscribes to the Sevenoaks Chronicle and offered to review it weekly and pass on the paper to the volunteer who maintains the Riverhead scrapbooks. No motion was passed.

	7. FINANCE
a. Consider the Annual Governance Statement previously distributed. 
Notified Item: Motion to approve the Annual Governance Statement 2020/21 Accounts and Audit Regulations 2015 s.6 (2) (b) 
· Councillors confirmed there were no further questions in respect of the Annual Governance Statement distributed after the completion of the Internal Audit on 4th June 2021 along with all the supporting papers to enable the Council to approve the statement tonight. 
It was moved to approve the Annual Governance Statement 2020/21.
· Cllr Collins and the Clerk signed the Annual Governance Statement.
b. Consider the Accounting Statements previously distributed. 
Notified Item: Motion to approve the Accounting Statements 2020/21 Accounts and Audit Regulations 2015 s.9 (2) (b) 
· Councillors confirmed there were no further questions in respect of the Accounting Statements distributed after the completion of the Internal Audit along with all the supporting papers to enable us to approve it tonight. The Clerk has already signed the Statements as the Responsible Finance Officer. 
It was moved to approve the Accounting Statements 2020/21.
· Cllr Collins signed the Accounting Statements.
c. Approve invoices for payments.
· The list of invoices was distributed totals £5,798.65. It was confirmed at least 2 of Cllrs Collins, Kennett and Colnet have reviewed and authorised the invoices. Those that have been paid using the credit card or because the due date has passed are noted on the list. 
· The only supplier being paid more than £500 is Alun Colnet for the supply of materials and repair to the Brittains Lane wall at £848.74.
· The list was reviewed and approved by show of hands.
d. Other matters for report
· The Clerk will submit the full Return to the External Auditor and publish the notice of Public Rights to examine the Return. The period of inspection for the public to contact Caroline or the External Auditor will run from 24th June to 4th August.
· Income totals £1,313.00 and is mainly hall hire income.

	8. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· The Clerk has distributed an email during the month about a consultation on allowing telephone masts to be processed under permitted development rules. 
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
21/01504/HOUSE - 4 St Marys Drive Riverhead KENT TN13 2AR
Two-storey rear extension, conversion of existing garage and extension of existing dormers on flank and rear elevations with addition of new rooflights and alterations to fenestration.
Response: Support
21/01539/FUL - 29 Homefield Road Riverhead KENT TN13 2DU
Demolition of existing dwelling and garage and erection of new two storey
detached house and single storey detached garage. Response: Support
21/01489/HOUSE - 14 Scotts Way Riverhead KENT TN13 2DG
Single storey front extension to garage and alterations to fenestration. Response: Support
21/01688/HOUSE - 25 Marlborough Crescent Riverhead KENT TN13 2HH
Conversion of integral garage to habitable space, internal alterations;
fenestration changes and new rooflights to existing rear extension. Response: Support
· Planning permission was granted for 9A Worships Hill, 23 Uplands Way, 9 The Floats
· Tree work in the conservation area Pashley Down Montreal Road

	9. CORRESPONDENCE
· A list of general correspondence was distributed, and the Clerk will forward details on request.
· Councillors were asked to let the Clerk know if they wished to have access to the KALC members pages on its website. 

	10. CLERK’S OFFICE
· Following the extension of lockdown measures to 19th July 2021, it was agreed to defer the July Parish Council meeting to Thursday 22nd July so that the main hall can be used, and social distancing maintained.
· Care for our Community has been extended again to the end of July.



The meeting closed at 8.43 pm.
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